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The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by the 
Regional Director for Africa, which highlights significant developments in the Region, 
including matters arising from discussions at the thirty-fifth session of the Regional 
Committee. Should members of the Board wish to see the full report of the Regional 
Committee, it is available in the Executive Board room. 



REPORT BY THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR AFRICA ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL 
DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

!• INTRODUCTION 

1. Considerable advances continue to be made in the implementation of national strategies 
for health for all by the year 2000. Admittedly, difficulties of all kinds - political, 
economic and social 一 have been encountered, and it is for that reason that Member States 
have decided to readjust their strategies and, above all, to set up machinery for the 
mobilization and better use of resources. This requires that national health systems be 
soundly structured and that cooperation be developed within and between sectors. 

II. REGIONAL ACTIVITIES 

Social and health trends and prospects 

2. The health situation in the African Region is amongst the worst in the world, with 
unacceptable maternal and infant mortality rates： maternal mortality is between 1.6 and 11 
per 1000 live births, i.e. is 20 to 200 times greater than the rate recorded in 
industrialized countries, while infant mortality (from birth to one year) varies in the range 
93.7-135.2 per 1000 live births, with an average of 116.4, i.e. respectively 1.8 and 
7.2 times the rate observed in Latin America and in Europe. The only region of the world in 
which the figures are comparable is southern Asia, where the rates are 3-10 and 95,3-120.7 
per 1000 live births for maternal mortality and infant mortality respectively. Cholera 
continues to be epidemic in many countries, with unacceptable case fatality rates. Measles 
epidemics still break out from place to place, and trypanosomiasis is on the increase in many 
countries. Drought and the many forms of crisis which prevail in Africa are helping to make 
the social and health situation worse. It has become essential that Member States and WHO 
should take more resolute, faster and more effective action. Unless they mobilize local, 
national and international resources and make better use of them, the social objective of 
health for all will not be attained• To that end, the new managerial framework (DGO 83.1 
Rev.l - in WHA38/1985/REC/1, Annex 3 , Appendix) for the optimal use of resources by countries 
will permit certain bureaucratic obstacles to be overcome at all operational levels. Member 
States will have to reconsider and/or refine indicators so as the better to follow up 
implementation and evaluate the impact of health activities. It is indeed difficult at the 
present time to assess and accurately quantify health problems. 

Implementation of national strategies for health for all by the year 2000 

3. The first report in which implementation of health-for all-strategies is evaluated is 
based on contributions from 39 Member States and clearly brings out the difficulty 
experienced by countries in calculating national health expenditure for primary health care 
(global indicator No. 4). 

4. The major developments in health policies and strategies provide evidence of a 
commitment by all countries of the Region to the objective of health for all. All countries 
are aware of the need to institute a systematic and continuing managerial process for health 
development. It is therefore essential to encourage the use of national experts and WHO 
officials, and to improve the flow of information at the various levels of the health 
service• Evaluation of strategies shows that the following action is needed： 

(i) training of multidisciplinary development teams； 

(ii) decentralization of the planning and implementation of health programmes and other 
programmes with a bearing on health; 

(iii) coordination of activities undertaken by international, intergovernmental and 

nongovernmental organizations in support of countries. 

Progress in disease control 

5. Communicable and parasitic diseases continue to take a heavy 
Africa. Considerable progress has been made since the initiation 
on Immunization in 1984. Were the progress rioted during the last 
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there would be reasonable hope of achieving the objective of complete immunization of at 
least 75% of the children reaching their first birthday between now and 1990. The Expanded 
Programme on Immunization (EPI) is being carried out in almost all the countries of the 
Region. Some are carrying out activities in the capital city and are setting up extremely 
costly programmes that they are not in a position to extend to the whole of the country, 
having regard to the resources at their disposal. To date, EPI covers the whole of the 
country in 19 countries out of 43； 39 countries have integrated it into primary health care 
services or into maternal and child health services. Implementation of the Programme has 
been stepped up in some countries by different approaches, such as the use of mobile teams 
(such teams are in operation in at least 29 countries), or crash programmes of intensive 
activity over a short period. It should, however, be noted that many immunization campaigns 
have failed in Africa because insufficient attention has been paid to the cold chain. WHO, 
working in close collaboration with UNESCO, is continuing its efforts to identify, test and 
evaluate equipment, and to organize training courses on the maintenance and repair of 
immunization equipment• Programme efficacy in terms of reduced morbidity and mortality, and 
of social benefits, cannot reasonably be measured, however, given that immunization coverage 
has not yet reached the level of 75-80% that is normally required to interrupt transmission 
of the target diseases* Aware of the importance of this programme, Member States decided by 
adopting resolution AFR/RC35/R9 to make the year 1986 the "African year of immunization". 

6. WHO is continuing its collaboration with nongovernmental organizations and with the 
various agencies of the United Nations system in carrying out research on vector biology, 
ecology, population dynamics and transmission. The susceptibility of vectors to insecticides 
is periodically evaluated and research to identify new insecticides is encouraged• The 
vector control activities of the onchocerciasis control programme in the Volta River basin 
have been carried out successfully despite the presence of some strains of Simulium 
damnosum s.1. that are resistant to temephos, the main larvicide employed by the programme. 
These excellent results have been obtained thanks to the discriminating use of the three 
available insecticides: temephos, Teknar (a Bacillus thuringiensis H-14 formulation) and 
chlorphoxim. Throughout 90% of the programme area, there have been practically no cases of 
infection in children born since the commencement of operations in 1975 and the microfilarial 
loads of the communities have declined steadily towards vanishing point. 

7. All countries of the African Region have officially halted systematic smallpox 
vaccination and no country now requires international travellers to have the vaccination 
certificate. Down to the present, all suspected cases of smallpox notified have been 
thoroughly investigated with laboratory backing, thanks to prompt collaboration between 
Member States. The results have shown either that the reports were mistaken or that these 
were cases of monkeypox, chickenpox, measles and other dermatoses. 

8. We are happy to be able to emphasize that, despite considerable difficulties, the 
dissemination of information has contributed greatly to the carrying out of priority 
activities for disease control. It is encouraging to note that a great many countries are 
fully aware of the importance of epidemiological data and that appreciable advances have been 
made by Member States in the strengthening and development of epidemiological services, in 
collaboration with WHO. In view of the very real difficulties encountered in disease 
control, WHO programme coordinators and representatives will increasingly have to act as 
catalysts in the dissemination of information in order to prompt a quicker reaction from WHO. 

Technical cooperation among developing countries 

9. Technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) has provided a framework for the 
extensive exchange of experience in different areas of health activity： staff training, 
planning, traditional medicine, etc. 

10. The subregional TCDC working groups met in 1984 and 1985 to study subjects of common 
interest, in accordance with the decisions of the governing bodies. Technical cooperation 
among developing countries should be conducive to multidisciplinary and multisectoral action 
in the planning, implementation and evaluation of all health activities aimed at health for 
all by the year 2000, by strengthening the machinery for harmonization and action among the 
countries of the same subregion and of the region as a whole. 



11. In September 1985 the Regional Committee made an assessment of study tours by officials 
of Member States to other countries of the Region with the object of determining the actual 
impact of these tours in the context of the aims of TCDC. There had been 93% fulfilment of 
the five-year plan for such tours decided upon for the period 1980-1985 by the thirtieth 
session of the Regional Committee. However, this programme of tours does not seem to have 
been as effective as was expected, having regard to the relatively high cost of each tour. 
The Committee asked the Regional Director to continue this experiment, but to take care to 
ensure the visits (i) do not become routine； (ii) take place at the express request of a 
country for specific reasons; (iii) have a well-defined objective and state the results to 
be expected； and (iv) are followed as a matter of course by a report that will be a 
contribution to subregional development. 

III. DEVELOPMENT OF THE REGIONAL PROGRAMME 

12. The salient points in the development of the regional programme are essentially 
concerned with direction, coordination and management 9 the infrastructure of health systems, 
and health science and technology. 

Direction, coordination and management 

Governing bodies 

13. Member States are increasingly arranging to be represented by the same officials at 
meetings of the governing bodies, thus ensuring a better follow-up of the decisions and 
recommendations of the Regional Committee, the Executive Board and the World Health 
Assembly. The Regional Director and the Director-General continue to coordinate the content 
of their addresses to the Regional Committee. " 

14. The Regional Committee always makes a thorough examination of the agenda for the 
Executive Board and the World Health Assembly so as to be in a position to give relevant 
opinions or recommendations on matters of regional and world interest, in compliance with 
resolution WHA33.17. The subjects of the technical discussions at the World Health Assembly 
are very carefully examined during the meetings of the Regional Committee* Better than that, 
in 1985 this subject was placed before the three TCDC subregional working groups, who were 
thus enabled to make their contribution. This shows the interest of the African Region in 
relating the deliberations of the Health Assembly to those of the Regional Committee. 

15. The relevant operative paragraphs of the resolutions and decisions of the Executive 
Board and the World Health Assembly continue to be the subject of in-depth examination by the 
Regional Committee, whose directives and recommendations are embodied in a plan of work 
(document AFR/EXH/9). The biennial report on the work of WHO must report on the 
implementation of this plan, which facilitates the monitoring and supervision of programmes 
by the Regional Committee. The Committee adopted resolution AFR/RC35/R8 on the procedure for 
implementing resolutions of regional interest adopted by the World Health Assembly and the 
Executive Board• 

16. The regional contribution to the technical discussions at the thirty-ninth World Health 
Assembly, the subject of which will be "Promotion of intersectoral cooperation and community 
involvement, including literacy, in national strategies for health for all" was the subject 
of a procedural decision at the thirty-fifth session of the Regional Committee. 

Overall development and direction of WHO programmes 

17. Desirous of further decentralizing the activities of WHO and of improving their impact 
at country level, the Regional Director has readjusted the structures of the Organization in 
the Region. The essential features of the new arrangements are a strengthening of the 
offices of WHO programme coordinators and representatives in countries, the creation of 
subregional health development offices, and the rationalization of the various programmes in 
the Regional Office, which should thus be in a position, in close collaboration with 
headquarters, to play its role of coordination and technical cooperation by giving 
governments, as quickly as possible, the support that they need to carry out their national 
health development programme. 



18. Following approval of the plan of action for the implementation of the world strategy by 
the Regional Committee at its thirty-second session in September 1982, a plan of action for 
the implementation of the regional strategy was worked out by the Regional Office oil the 
basis of the guidelines, decisions and resolutions of the Regional Committee. Its purpose is 
to enable the countries of the Region, the Regional Committee and the Regional Director to 
implement, monitor and evaluate the regional strategy in accordance with the time-table laid 
down in the world plan of action. The regional report evaluating the implementation of 
health-for-all strategies, which is based on the contributions of 39 countries, demonstrates 
the demographic and social characteristics of Africa, and the need felt by all countries to 
set up a systematic and durable management process. In accordance with resolution 
AFR/RC33/R4, the Director-General and the Regional Director are continuing to give increased 
support, including support through the joint practical training of national staff and WHO 
staff, for the continuous monitoring and evaluation of the implementation of national 
strategies for health for all by the year 2000. 

19. Information support is provided by the information system of WHO deployed in accordance 
with the resolutions of the governing bodies. Country profiles have been worked out for 
almost all countries. Programme profiles are increasingly used as ail information basis for 
internal reports and should become real management tools• The blueprint for the development 
of computerized support for WHO programmes was revised and brought up to date in 1984. An 
action programme for its implementation was prepared (i) to cover all organizational levels 
of WHO, including WHO coordinators/representatives; (ii) to provide a computerized 
information and information communication support system of equivalent level technologically. 

Health systems infrastructure 

20. The activities of WHO in the area of health personnel have been essentially to introduce 
primary health care modules into the training programmes of several of the institutions in 
the Region; to promote health development centres; to support the training and advancement 
of specialists and instructors in the health sciences； to develop, produce and distribute 
teaching materials suited to the training policies and programmes; to contribute to the 
training of all categories of health personnel in health management and to strengthen the 
activities of WHO training centres. 

21. Member States are attaching increasing importance to public information and health 
education in their health development plans. All the countries of the Region have their own 
arrangements for the organization and coordination of health education programmes. These 
services carry out educational activities concerned with priority health programmes, 
especially the Expanded Programme oil Immunization and programmes dealing with nutrition, 
diarrhoeal disease control, maternal and child health, including family planning, the control 
of local endemic diseases, especially malaria, and environmental hygiene• 

Health science and technology 

22. Noteworthy progress has been made in the planning and coordination of biomedical 
research and research oil health systems. The research programme emphasizes national and 
regional strategies for health for all by the year 2000 through primary health care. At its 
thirty-fifth session, the Regional Committee made a thorough examination of the research 
carried out under the special programmes (human reproduction, diarrhoeal diseases, and 
tropical diseases), and research on health systems, nutrition, health information and health 
education. Its recommendations and guidelines are set out in resolution AFR/RC35/R11. 

IV. CHANGES IN THE PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR 1986-1987 、 

23. Almost all countries have submitted the detailed budget that will be the basis for 
establishing their provisional country health planning figures for 1986-1987. 

24. This breakdown, and the breakdown of the budget items for intercountry activities and 
the Regional Office, prompt the following remarks: 

(i) regarding the rescheduling of priorities in the draft programme budget for 
1986-1987 (document AFR/RC34/2), very minor changes have been requested； 



(ii) there will, however, be a significant change in the title of programme 2.3 -
Overall programme development - the budget for which will include the directors and 
supporting staff of the subregional offices; the additional funds needed for 
programme 2.3 will come mainly from savings made by the Regional Office either by 
transferring jobs to the subregional offices or by real reductions in expenditures. 

V . THE MAIN TOPICS DISCUSSED AT THE THIRTY-FIFTH SESSION OF THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE 

25. The thirty-fifth session of the Regional Committee for Africa, which was held in Lusaka 
(Zambia) on 11-18 September 1985, was attended by representatives of 42 Member States and of 
Namibia (Associate Member), 25 of which were represented by their ministers of health. It 
was preceded by a meeting of the Programme Subcommittee on 9 and 10 September. The names of 
the elected officers for the session are given in procedural decision No. 2. 

26. Preliminary examination of the main documents by the Programme Subcommittee helped the 
Committee in arriving at its decisions. The deliberations of the Committee were dominated by 
the following documents and subjects: 

(i) examination of the report of the Regional Director on the activity of WHO in the 
African Region in 1983-1984; 

(ii) report on the development and coordination of biomedical research and research on 
health systems； 

(iii) regional programme budget policy for the countries of the African Region; 

(iv) the Expanded Programme on Immunization： mid-decade evaluation; 

( V ) evaluation of the African experiment of using nationals as WHO programme 
coordinators (see document EB77/11 for item 9 of the provisional agenda of the 
seventy-seventh session of the Executive Board). 

27. The Committee reviewed the new structures of the Regional Office and focused its 
discussion oil the following points: 

(i) the level of responsibility of the Director of the Subregional Health Development 

Office vis-à-vis the WHO programme coordinator/representative; 

(ii) the cost of setting up subregional offices； 

(iii) the mechanisms by which these offices would operate； and 

(iv) criteria for selection of the host country. 

VI. CONCLUSIONS 

28. The decentralization of the Regional Office, with the setting up of three subregional 
health development offices and the strengthening of the offices of WHO programme 
coordinators/representatives, will enable the Organization 1s role of coordination and 
technical cooperation to be better carried out in close collaboration with headquarters. 

29. The report evaluating the implementation of national strategies for health for all by 
the year 2000 clearly shows the difficulties encountered by countries in the collection and 
use of information. The joint training of national staff and WHO staff in the management 
process is of the utmost importance. 

30. Despite the praiseworthy efforts made by Member States in disease control, we are 
witnessing the revival, in the form of epidemic outbreaks 9 of diseases that were hitherto 
under control. This calls for a strengthening of epidemiological surveillance and the 
exchange of information between Member States. 

31. The public information and health education programme remains a priority in the health 
development plans of almost all countries of the Region. 


